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Give Us Bread But Give Us Roses: Working Women's Consciousness in the United 
States, 1890 to the First World War. By Sarah Eisenstein. 
Boston, MA: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1983. 

Joyce Rowe, OSU, Department of History 

In recent years feminist historians have 
increasingly turned their attention to the 
history of women's labor in the U.S. Since 
1978, academics have published several general 
overviews, topical monographs, and treatments 
of women's growing labor force participation 
in the twentieth century. Studies of domestic 
service and housework have filled the gaps 
left by male labor historians, while enlarging 
the concept of "work" to include women's un-
paid labor in the home. Most of these studies 
focus on women's changing status in relation 
to industrialism, the effects of wage-earning 
on their loyalty to traditional roles in the 
home and family, and the revolutionary poten-
tial of a breakdown in the still-enduring job 
segregation by sex. Wherever possible, his-
torians have tried to tap the actual responses 
of individual women workers to their shifting 
circumstances, but since few members of the 
working class have left written records de-
scribing their experiences, it is difficult to 
discern the feeling and consciousness of these 
women. 

Sarah Eisenstein was a sociologist con-
cerned with the consciousness of working 
women. Unfortunately, she died before com-
pleting her own major study and before the 
literature on women's labor history began to 
accumulate. Nevertheless, Eisenstein left a 
collection of provocative and insightful es-
says, actually drafts , for a more comprehen-
sive study in which she intended to examine 
the consciousness of working class women in 
the period from 1890 to 1920. Eisenstein se-
lected this period because during these years 
an unprecedented number of women joined the 
labor force; it was also a time where the pre-
vailing Victorian ideology established that 
working class women by definition could not be 
"true women." She endeavored to conceptualize 
women's consciousness as a creative, rather 
than a passive, response to the many forces 
acting on it. This response could be defined 
by a comprehensive look at these women's 
lives: at their acceptance or criticism of 
the dominant ideology concerning women's 
place; at the influence of the alternative 
belief systems critical of this ideology, such 
as feminism; and at the effects of working 
itself on their attitudes toward home, mar-

riage, and family. By employing a broad rela-
tional framework she hoped to avoid the one-
sided emphasis of historians who had focused 
either on the endurance of traditional values 
or on the transforming power of industrialism 
in women's lives. She hoped as well to im-
prove upon sociological theories that had pro-
vided inadequate understanding of women's 
responses to their situations. 

Eisenstein only lived to complete a small 
portion of her projected work, and the reader 
should judge these essays as an approach to 
the study of women's consciousness rather than 
as a definitive statement about it. She out-
lined this approach by means of her critique 
of sociological theory. Examining Mannheim's 
concept of the "self-discovery" of social 
groups, Eisenstein argues that women of the 
working class, unlike those of the middle 
class, could experience themselves as a group 
with the common ground being labor force par-
ticipation. 

To suggest a framework for understanding 
working-class consciousness in relation to 
dominant ideology, Eisenstein explains the 
limitations of both Marxist and structural-
functionalist theories. Whereas functionalism 
emphasizes the cohesion of societies whose 
systems of unitary values are upset only by 
correctable breaks in integration rather than 
by genuinely competing belief systems, the 
schools of Marx and Mannheim treat subordinate 
groups and their values as independent subcul-
tures, separate from dominant ideology and in 
tension with it. Eisenstein argues that both 
views are incomplete and inadequate in ex-
plaining subordinate group situations. Bor-
rowing Frank Parkin's notion of "negotiated 
response," she explains that working-class 
consciousness is neither a reflection of dom-
inant ideology nor a reaction against it which 
breeds ideological independence. Rather, mem-
bers of the working class actively refract 
dominant values through the prism of their own 
cultural experience, thus making appropriate 
to their own traditions what may otherwise 
remain as foreign valuations. But whereas 
Parkin maintains that working-class conscious-
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ness can be radicalized only through the 
agency of a socialist or radical party in 
conflict with the dominant ideology, Eisen-
stein argues that the radical ideology itself 
is also transformed by worker's experience of 
it. In other words, the working class accepts 
wholesale neither dominant nor radical ideol-
ogies. Applying these ideas to women, she is 
thus able to place women's consciousness at 
the center of her study, where women's re-
sponses represent a "negotiation" of all 
available ideologies in the context of women's 
particular situation as workers. 

Eisenstein had planned to employ this 
framework in exploring a great variety of 
subjects regarding women's cnsciousness; the 
completed drafts include an overview of her 
project and an examination of the dominant 
Victorian image of respectable womanhood and 
its reflection in working women's attitudes 
toward marriage, family life, and work. Among 
the many valuable features of these chapters 
is the author's effort to keep women's con-
sciousness central, despite the unavoidable 
reliance on second- hand information. Aware of 
this limitation, Eisenstein gets as close as 
she can to this consciousness by combing the 
sources for the many scattered voices of wage 
earners: the accounts of labor newspapers, 
records of the Women's Trade Union and Con-
sumer Leagues , and publications of the various 
working girls' clubs. While acknowledging 
that most women accepted the values of mar-
riage and motherhood, the author concludes that 
working women refused to acquiesce to the so-
cial judgment which claimed that their work 
placed them outside the bounds of respectable 
womanhood. 

Working women, though, sa w through contra-
dictions where attacks in the name of home, 
motherhood, and family ran up against the fact 
that most of them worked in order to support a 
family or to supplement the inadequate incomes 
of husbands. In resistance to this censure 
these women began to develop a rudimentary 
critique of the socio- economic circumstances 
that affected their relationship to the domes-
tic ideal. Eisenstein's main conclusion, and 
the one that was to inform her larger work, 
was that women workers accepted the broadest 
features of the dominant ideology in their 
goals of marriage and motherhood, but they 
als o transformed the meaning of that ideology 
to fit the circumstances which made work a 
matter of no choice, a necessity which s hould 
not deny the m the r espectable woma nhood g r an-
t ed only to their bourgeois counter parts . 

In the most powerful and original essay, 
Eisenstein deals with the transformation of 
Victorian ideology and the corresponding 
structures with which women's self images as 
workers were formed. In the nineteenth cen-
tury, the "Lady's" sphere consisted of home 
and motherhood, and became the "ideal" for all 
women. Eisenstein's special contribution is 
to show how even as this "ideal" image began 
to loosen, working class women still remained 
ideologically isolated from the sphere of the 
"Lady." Adeptly tracing subtle shifts in the 
tone of advice literature, the author de-
scribes the evolution of a desperate and 
pathetic effort of middle class writers to 
maintain the distinction between women workers 
of their own ranks and the "true" working 
class. 

At first the literature addresses women who 
enter the work force due to unforseen circum-
stances, women for whom wage earning is not an 
inherent part of their lives. Certain occupa-
tions and behavioral patterns are prescribed 
for those who may work but who are still 
ladies, distancing themselves from those re-
cognized as the permanent working class. But 
the advice continuously stretches the bounds 
of "ladyhood" as it becomes increasingly ap-
parent that many women must work. In the 
early years of the twentieth century, women 
workers became recognized as a permanent so-
cial group for whom work is a matter of course 
rather than an unexpected intrusion, but at-
tempts continued to maintain class distinc-
tions. 

The acceptable reasons for working and the 
permissible types of occupations expanded so 
that the image of "the lady who worked blurred 
into one of working women who acted like la-
dies." The advice literature redefines tasks 
along class lines, straining to preserve class 
distinctions in the face of economic need in-
consistent with Victorian ideology. Expres-
sing deeper cultural needs, these advice wri-
ters represent a generation perceiving the 
eclipse of "ladyhood" as a possible way of 
life. The "ideal," however, was persuasive 
enough to endure as a generalized model. Yet 
they manage to distinguish these downwardly 
mobile would- be ladies from the huge numbers 
of factory women who faced exclusion even from 
this strained defintion of respectable woman-
hood. Eisenstein's purpose was mainly to 
d escribe the social ideology which separa t ed 
workin g class and immig rant women, but this 
chapter s tands as a special unit depicting the 



cultural commentary on and response to a sig-
nificant social change at the turn of the 
century. 

As Nancy Cott explains in her afterword, 
Eisenstein was ahead of her time with "a 
vision of her own." Her ideas anticipated 
those later developed by feminist scholars 
examining the questionable split between 
public and private life, along with the con-
cept of a "gender consciousness," along class 
lines. But Eisenstein's sociological frame-
work still holds great promise for future 
studies of working women's consciousness, con-
tinued along the path she projected. For ex-
ample, whereas she did examine several aspects 
of working women's "negotiated response" to 
the dominant ideology, her plan to analyze the 

Scotch Verdict. By Lillian Faderman. 
New York: Morrow /Quill, 1983 

Barbara Ustanko, San Francisco City College 

In 1810, Miss Jane Pirie and Miss Marianne 
Woods, mistresses of a newly established girls 
boarding school in Drumsheugh, a town near 
Edinburgh, Scotland, sued Dame Helen Cumming 
Gordon for libel. Claiming she had been given 
reason to believe that the two women engaged 
each other in "improper conduct," Dame Cumming 
Gordon had removed her granddaughter from the 
school and had successfully urged all the 
other parents to withdraw their daughters as 
well. Responding to these actions, the 
schoolmistresses claimed in their lawsuit that 
they were completely without knowledge of 
wrongdoing and that their life savings had 
been lost and their future livelihood jeop-
ardized by defamation of character. Unlike 
their fictional counterparts in the Broadway 
play, The Children's Hour, Jane Pirie and 
Marianne Woods ultimately won their case and 
were awarded financial restitution. The cir-
cumstances of their 1811 trial and the two 
appeals that followed are examined in Lillian 
Faderman's most recent book, Scotch Verdict. 

Drawing on over one thousand pages of 
testimony, Faderman reconstructs the court 
proceedings, condensing and editing the ma-

same response to alternative ideologies was 
never realized. Such an analysis would pro-
vide a rich interpretation of the relationship 
between working class women and middle class 
feminists of the early twentieth century, 
which both Meredith Tax and Nancy Schrom Dye 
have so well described from rather different 
angles. But even more than this is needed a 
broader study including the many aspects of 
working class women's experience which Eisen-
stein intended to explore. Conducting her 
research as an historian as well as a sociol-
ogist, Eisenstein testifies to the fact that 
combined approaches greatly enrich and enhance 
our understanding of the past. Edited by her 
husband, Harold Benenson, and published five 
years after her death, Give Us Bread But Give 
Us Roses should stimulate further research 
focusing on the subject of working women's 
consciousness. 

terial for dramatic continuity. Interspersed 
with the transcripts are journal entries which 
record a spirited debate between Faderman and 
her lover Ollie as they attempt to interpret 
the facts of the case from a contemporary les-
bian-feminist perspective. The result is a 
dense but fascinating document which reveals 
as much about historical attitudes towards 
women and the difficulties inherent in femin-
ist scholarship as it does about the original 
lawsuit. 

Faderman begins by explaining that the re-
lationship between Pirie and Woods was typical 
of the "romantic friendships" between women 
which flourished in their day. Such relation-
ships, examined in detail in Faderman's land-
mark study · Surpassing the Love of Men (Mor-
row, 1981), ordinarily included effusive ex-
pressions of love and devotion. That the two 
women slept in the same bed, or that they 
kissed and caress ed each other publicly, 
would have been considered neither immoral nor 
shocking. This conduct was completely so-
cially acceptable and was in fact considered 
to be spiritually ennobling. There is evi-
dence that the judges' wives b e haved simi-
larly. 



To exonerate Lady Cumming Gordon of the 
charge of libel, her attorneys needed to es-
tablish that the schoolmistresses had commit-
ted "indecent acts" not consonant with the 
behavior of romantic friends. Jane Cummings, 
the granddaughter of Lady Cumming Gordon, 
testified that she had been kept awake at 
night by strange goings-on in the bed she 
shared with Miss Pirie: Miss Woods would come 
into the room and get in bed with Miss Pirie; 
a "kind of wet noise" accompanied by high, 
quick breathing would ensue; and the bed would 
shake. Jane Cummings also recalled bits of 
overheard conversations: "I would like better 
to have someone above me" on one occasion, and 
"I think I have put you in a fair way to 
sleep" on another. Her story was supported by 
the testimony of one other pupil. The rest of 
their schoolmates had seen or heard nothing 
extraordinary. 

The remainder of the book provides a con-
trast between the deliberations of the judges 
in 1811 and the discussions of Faderman and 
her friend in 1983, as they struggle to ac-
count for the events described by Jane Cum-
mings. The two debates are equally dispas-
sionate, and their findings equally incon-
clusive. 

In 1811 the judges were incredulous at the 
charges. "I am happy to express my belief 
that to this moment no such crime was ever 
known in Scotland and Britain. • . • I do 
believe that the crime here alleged has no 
existence," declared Lord Gillies. The judges 
shared a belief, prevalent in their era, in 
the essential asexuality of the female. The 
possibility that sexual passion might be ex-
pressed between women, without a male pres-
ence, was utterly inconceivable to them. It 
was precisely their inability to acknowledge 
the possibility of autonomous female sexuality 
that led the judges of the appeals court to 
rule 4 to 3 in favor of Pirie and Woods. Not 
just the reputations of these two women were 
at stake in the eyes of the court. The repu-
tation of every British female was being 
called into question. If these two seemingly 
respectable ladies were judged as having en-
gaged in sexual activity together, then "Where 
is the innocent woman in Scotland?" "I have 
no more suspicion of the guilt of the plain-
tiffs than I have of my own wife," ruled Lord 
,Jus tice-Clerk Hope. 

Although they do not share the nineteenth-
century judges' unexamined assumptions of 
female asexuality, Faderman and Ollie have a 
difficult time agreeing on how to interpret 
the evidence. Ollie contends that the rela-
tions hip between Pirie and Woods was clearly 
sexual, a fact which would never have been 
acknowledged in court. Faderman believes that 
their relationship although passionate prob-
ably did not have a genital component; inter-
nalizing the era's view of the female as asex-
ual, they would have been unlikely to recog-
nize, acknowledge or express sexual feelings. 
Like many of the judges, Faderman attributes 
the sounds and movements described by Jane 
Cummings to innocuous causes, including back-
rubs and heated quarrels. Ultimately neither 
Faderman nor Ollie can claim an authoritative 
interpretation. They arrive at a Scotch ver-
dict, a "verdict of not proven, due to incon-
clusive evidence." 

Many issues emerge as the two researchers 
examine the court records. Along with the 
prevailing beliefs about sexuality and gender, 
the judges' decision reflected nineteenth-cen-
tury prejudices about race and class. Jane 
Cummings' testimony was discredited because 
she was dark-skinned, foreign born, and il-
legitimate. Several of the judges reasoned 
that "unnatural practices" were probably com-
mon in a "primitive" country like India, and 
that no credibility could be awarded to the 
testimony of a child who was "entirely dark." 
On the other hand, Lady Cumming Gordon, as a 
member of the upper class, was accorded a 
measure of credibility because of her wealth 
and social standing and doubtlessly because 
one of her daughters was married to the son of 
one of the judges. 

The judges' difficulties in arr1vmg at a 
just verdict were compounded by the fact that 
men and women of the nineteenth century oc-
cupied entirely separate spheres. The defen-
dant, plaintiffs, and all the witnesses in 
this case were female; the attorneys, judges, 
and court personnel were all male. The women 
and girls who testified in this case were re-
quired to speak to a roomful of men about a 
subject that, in the male mind at least, did 
not exist. 

Extraordinary precautions were taken by the 
judges to prevent the facts of the case from 
becoming publicly known. Declared Lord 
Meadowbank, "the virtues, the comforts, and 



the freedom of domestic intercourse mainly 
depend on the purity of female manners ••• 
and on their habits remaining, as they hith-
erto have been, free from suspicion • • • • If 
it should become widely known, regardless of 
who wins or loses in this litigation, the pub-
lic will lose in terms of innocence, purity, 
and the happiness which accompanies these 
states." 

But what are we to make of the silences? 
Does the lack of explicit documentary evidence 
of sexual relationships mean that there were 
none, that they went unrecognized, or that 
their existence was known but deliberately 
denied? Can we justify applying post-Freudian 
assumptions about sexuality to a time in which 

the prevailing belief systems were vastly dif-
ferent than our own? How did women, partic-
ularly those women who might have identified 
themselves as lesbian-feminists had they lived 
150 years later, experience themselves during 
their lifetimes? 

Faderman leaves the reader with a great 
many more questions than she resolves. Scotch 
Verdict is a fascinating and curiously dissat-
isfying book. This quality is not so much a 
failure on Faderman's part as it is an indica-
tion of the difficulties confronting feminist 
researchers as we struggle to reconstruct our 
history from sources which have all too often 
rendered us invisible. 

A Woman's Place: The Life of a Rural Ohio Grandmother. By Rosemary 0. Joyce. 
Columbus, Ohio: Ohio State University Press, 1983. 

Mary Sullivan, OSU, Center for Women 's Studies/ Dept. of Sociology 

In the first chapter of A Woman's Place: 
The Life History of a Rural Ohio Grandmother, 
Rosemary Joyce presents the life history as a 
method of inquiry which validates the inter-
disciplinary investigation and comparison of 
women's lives. Joyce emphasizes the value of 
such an oral genre, and its inherent capacity 
for the individual subject to become the 
historian; she concludes that "there is value 
in a word portrait of one woman : the in-
dividual is not obscured by graphs and statis-
tics, but remains an artistic, holistic en-
tity" (p. 225). 

The life history presented in A Woman's 
Place is that of "Sarah Flynn Penfield," born 
in 1903, a life-long inhabitant of southeast-
ern Ohio. Joyce's selection of Penfield as 
her prime consultant is significant for sev-
eral reasons; one which is strikingly evident 
is the scarcity of work focused on in this 
region of Ohio, considered Appalachian in both 
its geography and economy. In addition, Sarah 
is a woman who has witnessed tremendous social 
and historical change in her lifetime, and 

personal conflict has accompanied these tran-
sitions. Her own strong ambivalence regarding 
women's role and place is evident, as is the 
presence of a tension between notions of the 
"real" and "ideal." Her life is about her 
consistent attempts as an individual to main-
tain a sense of tradition and order in her 
life. 

The structure of this book includes several 
important features, such as an extensive dis-
cussion of the role of the mediator, method-
ology, ethical questions in the pursuit and 
recording of a life history, and biases or 
competing interests of both the "authors." 
Joyce provides insight concerning the dif-
ficulties in obtaining an accurate portrayal 
of Sarah's experience; Sarah displayed a 
tendency to romanticize her childhood and 
youth, as well as neglected to discuss certain 
periods of her life, the most notable of which 
was her marriage and relationship with her 
husband. In tracing the generations of Sarah 
Flynn Penfield's family, Rosemary Joyce weaves 
the personal account into some larger histor-
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ical view of the development of southeastern 
Ohio from the period 1850-1980. The work is 
ordered chronologically, and each chapter in-
cludes an overview of the region during vari-
ous periods. 

The biographical details of Sarah's life 
clearly illustrate the impact of the larger 
social milieu on the experience of the in-
dividual. She came from a family of 11 c hil-
dren, and was herself the mother of 7. In her 
lifetime, Sarah has resided in two houses-- her 
father's and husband's--which were three miles 
apart. The fundamental and inescapable re-
ality of a life of subsistence farming is the 
tremendous amount of physical labor required 
daily. This strenuous routine of chores and 
activities in house and garden were maintained 
by Sarah even after she was alone in later 
life. Joyce considers the importance of the 
relative isolation experienced by this rural 
population in her analysis; early reasons for 
the isolation included lack of transportation 
and accessible roads; later, the primary 
causes became television, equipment that in-

·creased the self-sufficiency of individual 
farmers, consolidation of schools, and a de-
crease in farm population, which was accom-
panied in turn by an increase in commuters. 

The portrait of Sarah which emerges in A 
Woman's Place, through both her own words-and 
Joyce's analysis, is one of a strong, inde-
pendent woman who grew out of a traditional 
background that placed high emphasis on fam-
ily, work, and motherhood. One of the most 
important and influential figures in Sarah's 
life was her mother Claire, and it is from 
this model of female strength that Sarah 
acquired her own secure sense of self. Joyce 
concludes that Sarah Flynn Penfield has "been 
forced to handle not only a physically onerous 
existence, but one emotionally demanding as 

well. She has steadfastly and courageously 
fulfilled the personal and societal expec-
tations defined by her spatial and temporal 
reality, but the cost has been high" (p. 205). 

Sarah's philosophy is tempered by pragma-
tism. In response to questions regarding what 
she believes constitutes a "good life" for a 
woman, she replied: "Well, maybe we couldn't 
have what we hoped for. So I think it's just 
better, be satisfied with--the best thing is 
to be satisfied. You can always be searching 
for something you know. • • we all say that, 
'Now if I just had my life to live over 
again.' Don't you think you'd follow that 
same pattern and not realize it? You know we 
are not going to live it over again. So we 
just have to go on from where we're at. Make 
-a new beginning I guess" (p. 207). 

In her conclusion, Joyce poses the pos-
sibility that Sarah may "offer a pattern, or a 
paradigm, for ambivalence in other women" (p. 
228). What has become evident in this life 
history and analysis is the difficulty in 
,providing explanations for the complexities 
and contradictions we contain as women. One 
result of such a dilemma between the cultural 
vs. personal definition of identity and self-
esteem is conflict and ambivalence. Another 
result is continual evaluation and questioning 
of what "woman's place" embraces, and from 
this emerges the realization that women have a 
tradition of expanding their place within the 
framework provided them by their unique, in-
dividual heritage. As a work, A Woman's Place 
encompasses these issues, and the recounting 
of Sarah Flynn Penfield's life experience is a 
valuable addition to other interdisciplinary 
and cross-cultural analyses of women's 
realities. 

Piecing It Together: Feminism and Non-Violence. Written and Published by The 
Feminism and Non-Violence Study Group. 
Devon, England: 1983. 

Glynis Carr, OSU, Department of English 

If you have a spare hour, you could put it 
to no better use than to read a small book 
entitled Piecing It Tog et her: Feminism and 
Non-Violence. This is a sixty page pamphlet 

which proceeds from the idea that political 
ends dictate means, and that these should be 
consistent with each other. Feminists' goal 
is for a "fuller and freer life for everyone." 



The authors ask, "Why then can't you establish 
a loving, caring, plentiful and satisfying so-
ciety by using a bit of intimidation, deceit, 
injustice, terror and murder? It should be 
obvious that you can't," they offer, "and the 
short answer is that these kinds of methods 
will simply bear their own fruit." The Study 
Group believes that a peaceful world will only 
be brought to existence through peaceful 
means. 

Violence is the enemy. "There is a pro-
found relationship between the fact that in-
dividual women are commonly attacked and 
beaten up and that a nuclear war threatens the 
entire world," the authors assert. They then 
outline this relationship by claiming that vi-
olence is inherent in the ideology of patri-
archy, which depends on and is characterized 
by a rule-governed hierarchy whose fundamental 
assumption is "that some people are better 
than others and are therefore more important 
or valuable." The authors are consistently 
careful and conscientious in their defini-
tions, as this one of patriarchy : 

We see patriarchy as a system of 
male domination, prevalent in both 
capitalist and socialist countries, 
which is oppressive to women and 
restrictive to men. It is a hier-
archal system in which men have more 
"value," more social and economic 
power, and under which women suffer 
both from oppressive structures and 
from individual men. It shows itself 
clearly in all areas of our lives, 
affecting political and economic 
structures, our work, our homes, our 
personal relationships. 

The Study Group outlines how violence is 
necessary to maintain patriarchy, ·how patri-
archy produces a "spectrum of violence" which 
"pervades all our lives, from the nuclear fam-
ily to the nuclear state." They distinguish 
and explain the various manifestations of vio-
lence: war, structural violence, and personal 
or "invisible" violence which is primarily do-
mestic violence. They then juxtapose feminism 
and non-violence as complementary, interrela-
ted ideologies. Feminist principles include a 
rejection of hierarchies in favor of equality, 
cooperative action, and decentralization of 
power. Indeed, power itself must be redefined 

to accomodate feminist theory, for we are only 
too used to conceiving of power as "'power 
over', power to dominate, terrorize, to op-
press. Non-violence is, rather, about abol-
ishing power as we know it. Power over is to 
be replaced by shared power ••• This con-
trasts with some assumptions of violent 
struggle • • whose aims of liberation may be 
the same as any non-violent struggle, but 
whose methods exclude a very large number of 
people they are aiming to liberate, such as 
women with dependents, old people, children, 
etc. Because these people are excluded from 
participation in the fight, they tend to be 
excluded from the decisions, and change can 
take place in their name but outside their 
control." 

While feminism is theory, non-violence is 
practice. Theory demands a recognition of 
connection, equality, interrelatedness, and an 
assertion of the values of nurturing, caring, 
and providing. Strategic tactics should be 
inclusive, should aim to de-escalate violence, 
and should be mindful of the humanity of the 
opponent. But as power must be redefined, 
so must non-violence, for it is currently 
bound to male ideologies and has negative con-
notation for some women who associate it with 
passivity, withdrawal, and the embrace of suf-
fering. But conflict is central to theories 
of non-violence and "effective non-violence 
does mean intervention." 

The Study Group maintains that "someone 
committed to non-violence tries to find a so-
1 ution which will be most constructive for 
most people, though not necessarily at the 
least risk to themselves. It is a commitment 
to activity, not passivity." The authors rec-
ognize the difficulties in non-violence, the 
demand it makes upon the imagination and the 
will to create and enact effective solutions. 
The most difficulty is experienced by the in-
dividual, facing a particular problem alone. 
But difficulties are minimized when groups act 
collectively and, in fact, the authors say 
many years of experience informs them that the 
more people who are involved and the larger 
the issue they tackle, the less likely are vi-
olent solutions to succeed and, consequently, 
the easier for nonviolent ones to be 
effective. 

One problem of non-violence as an ideology 
is that the Study Group does not want to con-



demn others, particularly third world women 
involved in struggles for national liberation, 
who do adopt violent tactics. The authors re-
solve the question by stressing that, as resi-
dents in an advanced capitalist nation, they 
do not have access to reliable information 
about the conditions and problems that these 
women face and they can not be certain of the 
range of other choices available to them. 
They speak for themselves; they do not pre-
scribe to women experiencing different cul-
tural and historical conditions. They con-
clude, therefore, that they find themlelves at 
times temporarily allied with non-pacifists, 
but that they can see no justification for 
.their own use of violence, except in self-
defense. 

Another problem of non-violence as an 
ideology for women is that it may be equated 
with traditional feminine values of passivity 
and acquiescence and with an idea that women 
are "naturally co-operative, peaceful, caring 
and nurturing • • • and this sounds danger-
ously close to the notion that 'biology is 
destiny'--an idea which has been consistently 
used to keep women down." The authors ap-
proach this problem by asserting that "whilst 
there is no doubt that the qualities of caring 
and nurturance that most women learn from in-
fancy are crucial to the development of the 

human community, we should be insisting that 
men learn precisely these qualities, not that 
our role in the peace movement is to exemplify 
them." The idea of nature as cultural deter-
miner is minimized as these women strive for 
reassessment of cultural values for both 
sexes, values which will enable rather than 
threaten life. 

Finally, the belief system which this book 
professes is an affirmative and empowering 
one. They believe that culture, not nature, 
is at fault in our present crises (ecological, 
military, etc.). It is culture which values 
and rewards violence and possession. And 
culture, not nature, is that sphere of human 
activity which responds to pressure and which 
can change. The Study Group believes that 
human beings can and should take responsi-
bility over their own destinies. They believe 
that change is possible and that non-violent 
activism will yield positive results. Fi-
nally, they believe that the means in a sense 
are the ends. That when we begin acting in 
non-violent, caring, nurturing ways, we begin 
immediately to create the world we envision. 
We need not put off our ideals until "after 
the revolution." Indeed, we must not. 

Women in the Sixteenth Century: A Bibliography. By Merry E. Wiesner. 
St. Louis, Missouri: Center for Reformation Research, 1983. 

Janis Butler Holm, Ohio University, Department of English 

Given the recent proliferation of studies 
addressing the circumstances of women in vari-
ous social contexts, compilations such as 
Merry Wiesner's Women in the Sixteenth Cen-
tury: A Bibliography are becoming increas-
ingly important--! should say they are essen-
tial--for the serious researcher. The new 
scholarship on women has appeared in the books 
and journals of a number of disciplines, and 
scholars trained to use the sources and meth-
ods particular to a narrowly defined academic 
field are sorely in need of guides to helpful 

works in other fields. In her new biblio-
graphy, aimed primarily at historians and lit-
erary scholars, Wiesner offers a valuable 
overview of both contemporary and current no-
tions of Early Modern womanhood. Her regis-
ters of primary sources enumerate sixteenth-
century writings by, to, or about women. Re-
corded secondary sources include analyses of 
women's economic, legal, and social positions; 
studies of female participation in education, 
art, literature, religion, and politics; and 
materials on marriage, family, reproduction, 



sexuality, prostitution, and witchcraft. Also 
listed are works addressing representations of 
women in literature and in didactic "nonfic-
tional" prose. This ambitious survey contains 
a total of 753 entries, arranged by subject 
matter and geographical area for the reader's 
convenience. 

Although her preface explains that space 
limitations have forced her to be selective, 
Wiesner has managed to incorporate most of the 
works one would expect in such a catalog and a 
great deal more, besides. Particularly wel-
come are references to early unpublished dis-
sertations, many of them substantial research 
projects that did not, given their authorship 
by women, find their way to print. Selections 
from the nineteenth century also serve to re-
.mind us that women's history has itself had a 
long history and that some scholarly conven-
tions have undergone change. In this listing, 
studies of English women outnumber studies of 
other sixteenth-century women--there are more 
scholars working on England--but the author 
seems to have made every attempt to track down 
materials from less populated areas to Early 
Modern women's history, including pieces on 
women in Scandinavia and in Eastern Europe. 
In view of these efforts to be ecumenical, 
readers who fail . to find mention of their 
favorite sources will most likely be inclined 
to forgiveness and personal annotation. My 
list of addenda includes Natalie Zemon Davis's 
essay "Women on Top," in her Society and Cul-
ture in Early Modern France (Stanford: Stan-
ford University Press, 1975), pp. 124-51; 
Celeste Turner Wright's "The Amazons in 

Elizabethan Literature," Studies in Philology, 
37, No. 3 (1940), 433-56; Robert C. Steensma's 
"Shakespeare and Women: A Bibliography," The 
Shakespeare Newsletter, 12, No. 2 (1962), 12;--
and my own "Toward a History of Women in Early 
Modern England, 11 Annals of Scholarship, 2, 
No. 2 (1981), PP• 107-18. 

Wiesner's selective exclusions present 
little problem, but the typos and errors of 
transcription that mar some of the citations 
are a problem. Particularly troublesome are 
those mistakes that obscure attribution, as 
when, in both entry and index, Martha Andresen 
Thom appears as "Martha Andreson Thon, 11 Louis 
Montrose as "Louise Montrose." Regrettably, 
Nena Thames Whittemore does not appear at all 
as co-compiler of "A Checklist of English 
Women in Print, 1475-1640." Similar inaccur-
acies and omissions can be found in periodical 
titles and in foreign words. The list as a 
whole, I think, would benefit from a thorough 
proofreading, one that entailed a careful 
check against the original works and a regu-
larizing of citation format. 

Despite its typographical shortcomings, 
Wiesner's bibliography promises to make life 
easier for all who would study women in the 
sixteenth century. Her compilation is timely 
and worthwhile, and it will prove a useful 
research tool. 
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